
 

June 3, 2019 
 
The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, June 3, 2019 at 7:30 pm. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Chairman Corey Meyer. In addition to Mr. Meyer, supervisors 
present were: Mr. David Buckwalter, Mr. Ethan Demme, Mr. John Blowers and Mr. Glenn 
Eberly. Also, present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Dennis Glick, representing Glick’s Plant Farms LLP 
Bill Swieri, representing Ambleside-Walton 
Westley Enterline, representing Architect 
Phyllis Heverly Flesher, representing CV School District 
Mark Karowski representing, representing CV School District 
Bruce Walton 
Lynn Camero, representing LNP 
Richard Kryston, representing EMRA 
Lorrie Kryston, representing EMRA 
Eric Rhiner, representing EMRA 
Ms. Tara Hitchens, Director of Planning 
 
 
Public Comment (non agenda items) 
 
Mr. Richard Kryston of 429 Larkspar Loop in Eastwood Meadows, indicated that he we in 
attendance on behalf of the Eastwood Meadows Residents Association (EMRA). He said that he 
was helping their Board of Directors. He also said that he helps clean up the common areas 
owned by the EMRA. He said that he recently received a call from resident about a downed tree 
limb and that the limb. He attempted to remove the limb but his efforts resulted in his truck 
getting stuck in a very wet area. He said that the wet area is in the vicinity of a Township 
easement for the sanitary sewer system and that he was concerned that a leak from the system 
was causing this area to be very wet and muddy. He requested that the Township investigate his 
concern. He presented his business card and said that he could be contacted so that he could 
show someone where the wet area is located. Chairman Meyer thanked him for his concern and 
information provided. 
 
Ms. Laura Kryston of 429 Larkspar Loop presented the Board with a petition that she had 
circulated through the Eastwood Meadows Residents Association (EMRA) neighborhood. She 
said that the petition requests that the Township install speed bumps or speed tables on the 
Township streets in order to control speeding. She said that the Township’s speed sign has not 
helped to control speeding. She said that she is very concerned for the safety of the children in 
the neighborhood. She stated that last month she witnessed a car almost rear end a school bus 
and that there was a two vehicle accident recently. She said that she believes that these were 
probably due to someone speeding. She also indicated that drivers are rolling through or not 
stopping at stop signs in the neighborhood. She stated that it is actually the people who live in 



 

the neighborhood who are speeding and moving through stop signs.   
 
There was discussion between the Board and Ms. Kryston pertaining to the speeding concern. 
Chairman Meyer thanked her for her concern. He also reviewed some data that had been 
collected by the Township’s speed sign on the streets in the neighborhood. Several Board 
members expressed their view that various traffic calming measures should be considered for the 
neighborhood and asked Mr. Hutchison to investigate various options. 
 
 

Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, May 6, 2019 Regular Meeting 
b. Approval to pay invoices from all funds: Total $436,241.70 
c. Time Extension for Town Review & Action re: Devon Creek Phase 2, Final Plan #15-38 

– New Holland Pike 
d. Release of Financial Security re: LMS – 2160 LHE (parking lot) 
e. Reduction of Financial Security re: The Villas – 2117 Old Philadelphia Pike 

 
Chairman Meyer presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$436,241.70.  He mentioned the large payment amount of $43,210.00 to Business Electronics 
for new Police Dept. interview rooms recording system. $26,470.00 to George Ely Assoc. for 
new playground equipment (Community Park), $62,500.00 to Township Volunteer Fire 
Company’s quarterly contribution ($15, 625 each), $15,000.00 to Lafayette Fire Company for 
reimbursement for new pagers and $9250 to Libraries for quarterly contributions (Lancaster - 
$4,255: Manheim Twp - $3,145: Pequea Valley - $1,850). 
 
Chairman Meyer also mentioned Time Extension for Township Review and action re Devon 
Creek Phase 2, Final Plan #15-38: New Holland Pike. He said that the applicant is proposing 
an additional 6 months to December 19, 2019 in order to get through the Conditional Use 
process and make necessary plan revisions in order to comply with Township ordinance 
requirements. Also, the release of Financial Security re: LMS – 2160 Lincoln Highway East 
(parking Lot), reduction of Financial Security re: The Villas – 2117, Old Philadelphia Pike, 
both as recommended by the Township Engineer. Additionally for the Crills Subdivision Plan 
on Meadowview Drive, a 90 day Time extension to record the conditionally approved plan. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Mr. Blowers 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 
 
Old Business 
 

a. CV Middle School Land Development Plan #19-04: 426 Mt. Sidney Rd / 2110 Horseshoe 
Rd. 

 
 
Mr. Mark Karowski was again in attendance representing the school district’s plan to build a new 



 

middle school and make a variety of revisions to the existing High School and Middle School 
campus, including the eventual conversion of the existing middle school building into an 
elementary school building after the new middle school is occupied. Mr. Karowski indicated that 
the school district would be able to make the necessary plan revisions and to fully address all of 
the review comments provided by the Township Engineer, Township Traffic Engineer, East 
Lampeter Sewer Authority Engineer and the County Planning Commission and requested that 
the Board take action to conditionally approve the application. 
 
There was discussion among the Board members and Mr. Karowski related to providing 
pedestrian connections to the campus with crossings of Horseshoe Road and Mt. Sidney Road. 
At the conclusion of these discussions, it was understood that the school district was willing to 
consider these crossings as a part of a thoughtful analysis of options through the required 
PADOT Highway Occupancy Permit (HOP) process. 
 
Mr. Blowers then made a motion to conditionally approve CVMS/CVHS Land Development 
Plan #19-04 per Township Engineer, Traffic Engineer, East Lampeter Sewer Authority engineer 
and LCPC review comments. Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.  
 
 
New Business 
 

a. Request to defer plan approval to Leacock Twp: Welsh Stone Plan #19-10 – 3056 
Lincoln Highway East 
 

Chairman Meyer stated that the applicant is asking the Board to table this request.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to table Welsh Stone Plan #19-10-3056 Lincoln Hwy East. Mr. 
Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 

b. Ambleside Land Development Plan #19-09: 2071 Old Philadelphia Pike  
 
Mr. Bill Swernick of David Miller Associates and Bruce Walton of Sherman-Walton applicant 
and land owner were present to review this plan with the Board. Mr. Swernick stated that Mr. 
Walton has reviewed the conditions out in the field and determined that there was some surplus 
space on the property to offer the establishment of an additional duplex building on the property. 
He mentioned that they went through the process of preparing a plan for a two unit building to be 
added to the property and were requesting conditional approval of the application. He also 
indicated that they were proposing a Park fee in lieu of land dedication of $400 per unit.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Ambleside Land Development Plan #19-09: 2071 
Old Philadelphia Pike conditioned on the Engineer’s letter, granting the modifications and plan 
scale and preliminary final and accepting the calculation total of $800.00 towards park and 
recreation. $400 per unit. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
voice vote.  
 



 

c. Consideration of Zoning Ordinance Amendment  
 
Ms. Tara Hitchens stated that she was before Board twice in the last few months and that they 
have gone over the April 8th memo regarding the proposed amendment to the Zoning Ordinance 
in detail at prior meetings. She further stated that the amendment that is being proposed had been 
properly advertised and is ready for Board action. Finally, she indicated that changes to the 
requirements for non-conforming signs which had been suggested by property owners have not 
been included in the proposed ordinance. She said that it was requested from more than one 
property owner in the Township that any sign that is of non-conforming use that is damaged in 
some way, shape or form would not be able to be permitted to be replaced it would have to go 
through the Zoning hearing board again to be allowed in that position. The request was that it 
could automatically be restored to the way it was prior to the damage.  
 
After a brief discussion, Mr. .Demme made a motion to adopt the Zoning Ordinance Amendment 
as proposed and advertised. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
voice vote.  
 

Ordinance 344 
 
 

d. Consideration of Stormwater Management Ordinance Amendment  
 
Ms. Hitchens again said that the board has reviewed the proposed amendment at previous 
meeting and that the changes to the Ordinance are necessary in order for the Township to comply 
with the 2022 DEP model ordinance. Additionally, she said that changes were included for to 
address construction issues which have been raised since the adoption of the Ordinance mainly 
having to do with details of construction to be put on plans for contractors to follow. Finally, she 
said that revisions were necessary in order to address changes enacted by Act 15 regarding the 
regulation of “hoop houses”. 
 
Mr. Dennis Glick expressed concerns regarding how the Township was regulating “hoop 
houses” in comparison to how the Township’s regulations address commercial nursery 
operations. Mr. Glick suggested that the current Township regulations have created an uneven 
playing field for these similar types of land uses. Chairman Meyer thanked Mr. Glick for 
bringing this concern to the attention of the Board and asked that he contact Ms. Hitchens 
directly in order to discuss possible Zoning Ordinance changes needed to address his concern.  
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the adoption of the Stormwater Management Ordinance 
Amendment as proposed. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
voice vote.  
 

Ordinance 345 
 
 
 

 



 

Action Items: 
 

a. Appeal of Zoning Hearing Board decision to Court re: 2622 LHE 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Zoning Hearing Board heard a case related to 2622 Lincoln 
Highway East which was a non-conforming use case were the owner wanted to add an additional 
use to the property. The Zoning Hearing Board denied the application. The property owner has 
appealed that decision to court. In order to defend the Zoning Hearing Board’s decision, the 
Supervisors would have to authorize that defense in court. The advantage of having the 
Township through the Board of Supervisors defend rather than having the Zoning Hearing Board 
defend is that Supervisors can appeal the decision if necessary.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to authorize the Township Staff to make the appeal to defend the 
Zoning Hearing Board decision to Court re: 2622 LHE. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
  

b. Reappointment to Park Board, Term Ending 5/5/2024 – Diane Tyson  
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mrs. Diane Tyson to the Park Board, 
Term Ending 5/5/24. Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 

c. Resolution re Destruction of Township Records 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Resolution re Destruction of Township Records. Mr. 
Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 

Resolution 2019-11 
 

d. Consideration of legal action re improper roof installation 
 
Mr. Hutchison mentioned to the Board that the Township has been experiencing roof leaks in 
various places in the Administration and Police Department building. He said that staff has had 
the roof shingles examined and has had the insurance company come out and look at the roof. No 
hail damage or other signs of issues have been found. He said that the problems point to the 
installation as being the cause of the leaks. The Township has had their own engineer come out 
and examine the roof and attic space below the roof. This examination also found everything to 
be in order with the exception of installation. Mr. Hutchison requested that the Board authorize 
legal action regarding this problem in order to pursue an appropriate resolution.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the initiation of legal action regarding the improper 
roof installation. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 

e. Resolution re Nuisance Ordinance Violations 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated the local magistrate has taken the position that in order to properly file a 



 

criminal action under the nuisance ordinance, a member of the Board of Supervisors would have 
to file it and appear as the prosecutor. He mention that this resolution will give the Township 
Manager the power to do so on behalf of the Board of Supervisors. He requested that the Board 
adopt this Resolution.  
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Adoption of Resolution re Nuisance Ordinance 
Violations. Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 

Resolution 2019-12 
 

Manager’s Report: 
 

a. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison mentioned that Tara has provided a report on MS4 activities. Staff has been 
working on completing the basin retrofit project and the Pequea Creek Streambank restoration. 
The retrofit project will be completed by the end of June and the Streambank work is to begin in 
June.  Staff has also been working to design the stormwater demonstration project to be 
completed in conjunction with the Rockvale Trail project. The Township staff is also working 
with the Lancaster county conservation district (LCCD) on the design of the streambank 
improvements and riparian plantings along Mill Creek through the Gibbons Park at Nolt’s Mill 
property. LCCD was successful in obtaining grant funding for this project, however the source of 
the grant funding will not permit the Township to earn pollution reduction credits for this project.  

 
Adjournment 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Blowers and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, June 17, 2019 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 
Township Manager 
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